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Happy Lunar New Year! – although Japan celebrates New Year on January first, Nagasaki, with a small Chinatown and a long history of connection with China, celebrates the lunar new year with a Lantern Festival which sees a large part of the city centre decorated as well as Chinatown. The lanterns will be switched on at night from the 23rd, but have been going up for the past two weeks.  One of the decorations is the Chinese character for “good luck” displayed upside-down, because in Chinese “luck is upside-down” sounds the same as “luck has come.”  The same character is the first half of the word for “gospel” in Japanese, and one year the notice of the joint Protestant New Year service came out with this character upside-down, with the reminder that God does unexpected things!
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     For me, this academic year has brought some unexpected things.  I became dean of the International Student Exchange Centre at Kwassui, and have been doing a lot of travelling in order to meet people at partner institutions and explore new possibilities for exchange, with visits to Korea, Thailand, Hong Kong and mainland China.  The highlight of these trips was being able to meet up with former exchange students to Kwassui from Shanghai University of Foreign Languages. I had taught all these young women, several of them in English Department seminars, but more than half had voluntarily taken Christian Studies classes and/or participated in Bible Study groups while they were with us.  Kwassui President Nonomura, in the front of the picture with the Shanghai group, has had his own unexpected turn of events, and since last April has had to cover the Chancellor’s duties as well as his own, due to a sudden resignation.  We are praying for a suitable replacement Chancellor, and hoping to appoint for October.  Our chaplain, Rev. Nihei, was asked to consider the position, but he was then diagnosed with cancer requiring major surgery.  We give thanks that he has returned to work this month, very cheerful, though easily tired, and we continue to pray for his full recovery.
My most unexpected event was being able to go to India for the 125th anniversary celebrations of Isabella Thoburn College in Lucknow at the beginning of November.  Like Kwassui, this university was founded by a missionary sent by the Women’s Foreign Missions Fellowship of the (then) American Methodist Episcopal Church, and in recent years the Women’s Division of the (now) American United Methodist Church has been working to facilitate relationships between such institutions.  Through foundations such as the Wesley Centre in Tokyo and the Scranton Centre in Seoul (Mary Scranton was the founder of Ewha Woman’s University, Seoul) they are [image: image4.jpg]


promoting leadership training for women students, providing scholarships and other financial backing.  It was at their invitation that a Kwassui student representative and myself were able to go to India and attend the anniversary celebrations and the conference on “Women in Higher Education: Responding to the Challenges of Change and Innovation in a Global Society” which followed, along with representatives from Korea, China, the Philippines, and the USA (in the picture), and also from Pakistan, Brazil and Zimbabwe, and from two other institutions in Japan.  Our photo ID badges were a security measure because the President of India came to give the main address for the anniversary gathering, with words of encouragement for the college, although her presence was clearly an encouragement in itself.  She pointed out that whereas much has been achieved, much still remains to be done to secure women’s rights in India, and said among other things that all young Indian women should learn judo and karate, because the best defence is self-defence.  The programme packed a great deal into a few days, and there were many highlights, but especially I will remember the enthusiasm of the singing in worship[image: image5.jpg]N



 led by the chapel choir, and the warmth and graciousness of the welcome we were given.
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Japan continues to deal with the aftermath of the unexpected. This week has seen the 17th anniversary of the earthquake in the Kobe area which killed more than 6,000 people, and the 11th of every month is a time to remember the tragedy of last March.  The Kwassui Bible verse for the current academic year, seen here on a bookmark with a photo of the main university building, is 1 Corinthians 3:9:  “You are the Lord’s field, the Lord’s building.”  It was chosen because a new wing for our Junior-Senior High School, including a beautiful new chapel, opened in spring, but has served to remind us of the devastation to buildings and the contamination of the fields in Eastern Japan, and the continuing challenge of rebuilding communities and livelihoods.  The disaster has caused people to think about what is really important, and to place a greater value on their own lives and on their connections with other people.
With best wishes for the coming months,
Sheila
